Sandy Town Council



Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee 

Minutes of a Meeting held on Monday 6 June 2011 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy at 7.30pm.
Present:   Cllrs N Aldis (Chairman), J Ali, W Jackson, Mrs S Lunn,                K Lynch, C Osborne, M Pettitt, Mrs M Runchman, M Scott, R Smith, Mrs S Stacey and Mrs S Sutton.

Central Bedfordshire Cllr Mrs N Sheppard was present.  The Town Clerk and Deputy Town Clerk were in attendance.
	1
	Apologies for absence (P1/11-12)      
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Sharman and White.


	2
	Declaration of Interests (P2/11-12)
a) Personal

Cllr Pettitt declared a personal interest in matters pertaining to Sandy Cricket Club because of his vice-presidency of the Club, item 11.
b) Prejudicial 

Cllr Osborne declared a prejudicial interest in matters pertaining to planning application CB/11/01837/ FULL as a near neighbour.


	3
	Planning Applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (P3/11-12)
a) CB/11/01661/ FULL Conversion of existing garage into residential accommodation, replace part of flat roof with pitched roof at 26 Kings Road, Sandy
It was resolved: to object to the proposed development because
it would result in a reduction in off road parking spaces at 26 Kings Road and could contribute to the existing problems with on-street parking in the area.
b) CB/11/01405/ FULL Erection of first storey to existing one storey dwelling, extension to join existing garage to new dwelling and conversion of garage into residential accommodation Hunters Bungalow, 1A Brook End, Hatch, Sandy
It was resolved: to object to the proposed development because it is inappropriate in the open countryside.
c) CB/11/01837/ FULL Two storey side extension to the side and single storey extension to the rear at 2 Glebe Road, Sandy 
(Cllr Osborne left the room before consideration of this planning application and did not contribute to the discussion or voting.)
It was resolved: to object to the proposed development because it would lead to a loss of amenity to near neighbours (due to loss of light) and would represent overdevelopment of the site.

(Cllr Osborne returned to the meeting.)
d)  CB/11/01776/ FULL 85m2 Extension to create classroom and associated WC’s at Laburnum Lower School, Laburnum Road, Sandy 

It was resolved: to make no objections to the proposed development.



	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting  (P4/11-12)
It was resolved: that the minutes of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on 11 April 2011 and the Special Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on 18 April 2011 be approved as a correct record of proceedings.



	5
	Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy (P5/11-12)
Cllr Aldis reported that there were no items affecting Sandy at the last meeting of Central Bedfordshire Council’s Development Control Committee.  At the next meeting of the Development Control Committee there would be two items affecting Sandy:

a) Woodside Caravan Park – recommended for approval.
b) Railway Station Car Park – recommended for approval.



	6
	Street Naming and Numbering (P6/11-12)
Correspondence had been received from Central Bedfordshire Council asking Sandy Town Council to consider alternative street names for the residential development at 4-6 London Road.
It was resolved: that Central Bedfordshire Council be informed that the Town Council preferred the street name for this development to be McMurdo Court as originally proposed rather than the alternatives suggested.


	7

	Amey - Central Bedfordshire Prioritised Works Programme 
2011/12 (P7/11-12)
The Committee discussed all the individual items affecting Sandy.   Concern was expressed about increased traffic flow on New Road during and after the development of the new Tesco store. The need for footpaths, a roundabout at the junction of New Road and the A1 or a long-about on the A1 for New Road and Orchard Road was considered.
It was resolved: to write to  the Principal Watchman-in-Chief at Amey requesting discussions about the potential need for footpaths along New Road,  a roundabout at the junction of New Road and the A1 or even a long-about on the A1 which includes the junctions of New Road and Orchard Road. 


	8

	Parking Controls (P8/11-12)
The Committee noted letters received from the Transportation Manager at Bedfordshire Highways about parking controls in Sandy. The Committee was concerned that their high priority areas in Sandy all scored very low with Amey and no action would be taken. 
It was resolved: to write to the Transportation Manager at Bedfordshire Highways to seek clarification of the criteria used in the star ranking system used by Amey and in particular the weighting ascribed to each of the specified criteria.  An example of a 5 star-ranked parking road would also be requested.  


	9
	Sandy Cemetery (P9/11-12)
The Committee discussed its previous decision to suspend for 12 months the purchase of cemetery plots (except those purchased for immediate burials). Careful consideration was given to the needs of bereaved residents.
It was resolved: that the suspension of the purchase of cemetery plots (except when purchased for immediate burials) be continued for a further 12 months or reviewed at an earlier stage if circumstances change.


	10
	Ivel Road (P10/11-12)
The Committee discussed a letter from a resident about the future maintenance of land adjacent to the river at the bottom of Ivel Road, which was the property of Central Bedfordshire Council. The Committee agreed that the area would benefit from some enhancement although the financial implications of such work could be considerable.

It was resolved: to ask the Town Clerk to explore the feasibility and costs of Sandy Town Council purchasing or leasing the land from Central Bedfordshire Council with a view to maintaining the area with input from SEG and the local community.  The resident would be notified of this outcome.


	11
	Grass Cuttings (P11/11-12)
The Committee discussed a report and costings (which had previously been circulated) from the Deputy Clerk on the subject of grass cutting removal from Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.

It was resolved: to provide an 8yd lockable skip for a period of 16 weeks for the use of Sandy Cricket Club and Bowls Club at a cost to Sandy Town Council of £261.70. It was noted that this arrangement was for 16 weeks only, the Town Council had no obligation to make such provision under the terms of the leases it holds with the two clubs and the Town Council will enter into no further discussion or consideration of the matter this year.


	12
	Street Lighting (P12/11-12)
The Committee noted and discussed correspondence from Central Bedfordshire Council (which had been previously circulated) indicating that some streetlights had been inspected and were recommended for replacement on grounds of safety.   The criteria used in this assessment were provided by the Deputy Town Clerk.  A quotation from Sandy Town Council’s lighting maintenance contractor for removal/replacement of the lights identified as “red” or “amber high” had also been circulated before the meeting.
It was resolved: that Sandy Town Council’s own street lighting contractor was requested to comment on the validity of the report provided by CBC.

It was resolved: that third party independent street lighting contractors were requested to comment on the validity of the report provided by CBC.



	13


	Press Release (P13/11-12)
It was resolved: that there be no press release.
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